

Comhairle Chontae Chill Chainnigh Halla an Chontae Sraid Eoin Cill Chainnigh Kilkenny County Council County Hall John Street Kilkenny



Pobail agus Áiteanna Inbhuanaithe a Chruthú

Creating Sustainable Communities and Places

TO: AN CATHAOIRLEACH & EACH MEMBER OF KILKENNY COUNTY COUNCIL

RE: WATERGATE URBAN PARK, PARLIAMENT STREET, KILKENNY CITY PART VIII PLANNING REFERENCE: PART 8 05/21

Planning & Development Acts 2000 (as amended) and Part VIII of the Planning & Development Regulations 2001 (as amended)

DATE: 15th February, 2022.

Dear Councillor,

In accordance with Section 179 of the Planning & Development Act 2000 as amended and Part VIII of the Planning & Development Regulations 2001, as amended, Kilkenny County Council hereby gives notice of its intention to carry out the following development:

PART VIII - WATERGATE URBAN PARK, PARLIAMENT STREET, KILKENNY CITY

I attach herewith Report of the Director of Services together with the Planner's Report. I am satisfied that the proposed development is consistent with proper planning and sustainable development of the area and consistent with the provisions of the County Development Plan 2021 – 2027.

I recommend that Kilkenny Council proceed with the proposed development in accordance with the plans made available for public inspection and taking into account the recommendations made by the Planning and other Service Departments.

alito bym

Colette Byrne Chief Executive

KILKENNY COUNTY COUNCIL Comhairle Chontae Chill Chainnigh,



Part 8

÷.

1

Watergate Urban Park, Parliament Street, Kilkenny City

4th February 2022

Contents

1.0	BACKGROUND	3
2.0	SITE DESCRIPTION	
3.0	PLANNING HISTORY	3
4.0	DESIGN BRIEF	4
5.0	GENERAL DESIGN STRATEGY	5
6.0	TRAFFIC & TRANSPORT	7
7.0	STORM WATER MANAGEMENT SYSTEM	
8.0	CONSULTATION PROCESS	.13
9.0	RECOMMENDATION	
10.0	APPENDICES	.17
	APPENDIX A - ATTENUATION DESIGN	
	APPENDIX B - EIA SCREENING DETERMINATION	
	APPENDIX C - AA SCREENING	
	APPENDIX D - NCBI SUBMISSION	
	APPENDIX E - PLANNER'S REPORT	

Design Statement

1.0 BACKGROUND

Kilkenny County Council has commissioned PLACE+U to develop the 'Watergate Urban Park'. This project seeks to redefine Watergate Park, Parliament Street, Kilkenny with the provision of a set of flexible spaces that can be configured according to event users, or day to day users, using a combination of fixed and loose furniture to facilitate a change in use.

This development will see the Watergate Park redeveloped to provide an Urban Park. The project aims to provide a thoroughfare for pedestrians and cyclists, linking Abbey Street and Parliament Street with the adjacent Abbey Quarter Development.

2.0 SITE DESCRIPTION

The site is located to the South of the Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street, Kilkenny. The site area measures approx. 1025m² (0.1 hectares). The site rises in an east – west direction from 45m AOD approx. at Horsebarrack Lane to 46.5m AOD at Parliament Street.

It is currently used as a parking facility with a small Urban Park space to Parliament Street. The area for the new carparking is currently a loading dock and grass surfaced area at the rear of the Watergate Theatre which contains a mobile phone infrastructure kiosk which is to be replaced with a smaller unit. The site is bounded to the East and West by Horse Barrack Lane and Parliament Street respectively, with entrances from both the East and West. The boundary on the East is a high wire fence, and on the West brick pillars with metal railings. The North and South boundary is a high rendered blockwork wall. The site is located in an urban area currently undergoing significant regeneration. To the North are the Watergate Theatre, and the Mayfair Library. To the East is the old Smithwick's Brewery. To the South and West are primarily ground floor retail with living quarters on the upper floors, or offices. The building typology in the area is a mix of three storey terraced buildings and the four and five storey Watergate Theatre and Brewery.

3.0 PLANNING HISTORY

The site at Parliament Street, Gardens, Kilkenny has no previous planning applications or planning history.

4.0 DESIGN BRIEF

The Park is designed to be accessible by pedestrians and cyclists with a through route between Horse Barrack Lane and Parliament Street.

The provision for outdoor seating is an important aspect of the scheme. Permanent seating is to be provided that will not impact on the entertainment aspect of the venue, when in use. Consideration is to be given to suitable temporary seating when events are taking place.

While the use of this area is primarily as an outdoor seating space, sheltered areas such as canopies or similar are to be provided to cater for inclement weather conditions.

The use of the park as an outdoor entertainment area is likely to be sporadic throughout the year, coinciding with festivals and events. A raised stage area is required in order to facilitate outdoor performances. This shall be covered by a roof and have the structural integrity to accommodate temporary lighting and sound equipment. An outdoor power supply that can be used for all potential events in this area is to be provided.

Sufficient public lighting is to be provided to ensure the safe use of the park throughout the whole day. Consideration is to be given to the use of feature lighting and coloured lighting that may enhance the night-time aesthetics and amenity of the park.

The project sees the removal of most of the existing parking provision, but the retention of some parking is to be considered adjacent to Horse Barrack Lane. Future parking provisions should include two e-charging bays, a disabled bay and a small number of short-term spaces, to accommodate customers of the local businesses. The Watergate Theatre has a loading bay to the rear, but this is designed for larger vehicles. Smaller vehicles such as vans often load/ unload from the fire exit that opens onto the car park. A loading bay near this fire exit to facilitate vans is to be considered.

The boundaries of the site will be finished in a manner that is in keeping with the design of the Park. The drainage design for the Park will be in regard to the aesthetic nature of the Park and avoid cumbersome looking infrastructure, such as large gratings and uncamouflaged manhole covers.

5.0 GENERAL DESIGN STRATEGY

The primary objective is to provide an Urban Park, creating a link between Abbey Street and Parliament Street with the adjacent Abbey Quarter Development, for cyclists and pedestrians. Watergate Urban Park also strives to provide outdoor seating for everyday use, as well as selective use for outdoor performances.

Kilkenny County Council is committed to the development of an aesthetic and multifunctional Urban Park, for civic engagement in this area, from people navigating through the site, to people spectating at an outdoor performance. It must have the ability to adapt to changes in use at different intervals, such as times of festivals and performances. It must be welcoming and secure. Visual aesthetic is important in this proposal in all aspects from drainage to planting.

Consultations were held with various festival committees and organisers in Kilkenny, in addition to the management of the adjoining Watergate Theatre. A detailed brief analysis and site analysis process informed the general design strategy and identified the attitude to the site as a whole. This then led to a direct walking/ cycling route through the site, with a slight curve to soften the rigidity of the proposed route. The walking route will differ from the other hard pavement of the park in only the direction of the brick bonding. This sets it apart from the main seating area but only in a subtle way.

The seating area makes use of dynamic seating that can be pivoted around a fixed point, to allow the layout of the site to change, for example in the event of a performance. The seating is designed in such a manner that it cannot inhibit the space of the walking route, leaving the route clear for cyclists and pedestrians at all times. A substantial number of the benches will be age friendly enabled through the addition of back rests and arm rests.

The entrance on the Parliament Street boundary is formed under a canopy that invites people into the site through a set of compression and release spaces, and also functions as a shelter for inclement weather. This canopy is composed of a steel frame structure clad in polycarbonate sheeting, to allow light to filter through. The entrance from Horse Barrack Lane is much more open, allowing for more space for free-flowing furniture in this area. The park will be open and fully accessible at normal times but may be closed off for specific events.

The Park can accommodate a variety of different performance requirements and capacities, both seating and standing e.g. proscenium stage (capacity 75/100) thrust stage (capacity 125/150) and other less formal performance arrangements (capacity 20 to 200).

The boundary treatments of the site on the North side adjoining the Watergate Theatre consists of a six-meter-high timber screen with vertical strip lighting incorporated. This screen aims to provide privacy for the Watergate performers as they make their

way from the backstage area to the proposed outdoor performance area, whilst also screening some of the services that are attached to the Theatre itself that would take from the aesthetic of the site.

The outdoor performance space incorporates the boundary screen into the opening for the stage, meaning when there are no performances on site, the screen is fully closed, giving the affect that it is seamless. The proscenium arch is 6000 x 3700mm with accordion style folding doors, to allow the stage to become part of the park. There is a temporary roof for the thrust stage which protrudes 1500mm from the boundary screen when put in place.

Lighting is incorporated in both the boundary screen and along the South line of the pavement, which is the route through the site. Lighting will ensure the safety of the park users at all times of day. The lighting along the pavement will be of the wand type, in keeping with the contemporary aesthetic of the Urban Park.

On the South boundary, the timber screen incorporates a facility for temporary lighting, and sound equipment for future external events. This boundary treatment also functions as a screen to the rear of the hostel along this site boundary.

The planting and soft landscaping of the site are designed to become micro-habitats for insects and urban birds. The feature tree in the middle of the site functions as both an aesthetic piece and shelter under the canopy.

6.0 TRAFFIC & TRANSPORT

6.1 Access

There is no vehicular access planned as part of the development of the new Urban Park, however as part of the works it is planned to provide new parking at the rear of the Theatre to compensate for parking previously proposed within the Urban Park area as part of the Brewhouse refurbishment project.

Vehicular access to the park for emergency vehicles and servicing will be via Parliament Street & Horsebarrack Lane.

Currently the Watergate Theatre benefits from vehicular access to the rear and side for deliveries and servicing. There is a large concrete loading dock at the rear of the Theatre which facilitates large scale HGV deliveries for touring companies that use the Theatre. This loading dock is used only a few times per year with the HGV reversing (under supervision) from Parliament Street / Irishtown to the loading dock.

The Theatre also benefits from an unloading area within the former carpark, for smaller daily / weekly deliveries by cars, vans and small trucks. As part of the works, it is proposed to maintain these facilities for the Theatre as set out below.

6.2 Parking

As part of the proposals, it is intended to provide a number of parking spaces on the underutilised grass area at the rear of the Theatre. These spaces may for example include 1 no. accessible space, and 9 no. standard short term parking bays, as per the indicative layout on the drawings. Electric Vehicle charging points will not be provided as they are not recommended for short stay parking such as these spaces.

In order to facilitate these works the existing mobile phone kiosk will be replaced by a smaller unit by the operator and the concrete loading dock at the rear of the Theatre, which is not suitable for the Theatre's current needs, will be removed and replaced with a new hydraulically operated folding loading dock.

With these works carried out the new parking area can be developed; the new layout is shown on drawing 0005.

6.3 Servicing/Deliveries

Servicing and delivery facilities will be maintained for the Theatre. Firstly the loading area in the former carpark will be retained within the new Urban Park, the area will be directly accessible form Horsebarrack Lane, where the delivery vehicles will be able to reverse (under supervision) into the loading bay to gain access to the side gate of the Theatre.

An Autotrack Swept Path assessment has been carried for this loading bay to demonstrate that the bay can be accessed safely, this is detailed on drawing 0004 attached.

For the large Theatre set up deliveries, which will occur only a few times each year, the new hydraulically operated loading dock will be deployed, this will require that access to 2 no. of the proposed short term parking spaces will be restricted for a short period while the HGV accesses and parks at the loading dock.

An Autotrack Swept Path assessment has been carried for the HGV access to the loading dock, to demonstrate that the bay can be accessed safely, this is detailed on drawing 0005 attached.

It is anticipated that access to the accessible and EV parking spaces and some of the short-term parking bays can be maintained while the HGV is unloading, this can be seen on drawing 0005.

7.0 STORM WATER MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

7.1 Existing Drainage

There are currently no formal storm water drainage facilities on the site itself, the current park drains via overland flow to Horsebarrack Lane and similarly the load dock at the rear of the Theatre has no formal drainage.

Surrounding the site as part of the Abbey Quarter development in Kilkenny City there are a number of projects currently on site or planned for the near future including the Brewhouse refurbishment and Horsebarrack Lane improvement scheme as well as the future extension and refurbishment of the Mayfair.

As part of these projects new stormwater drainage infrastructure is planned as shown on the attached drawing 0005, this new infrastructure will include a new 150mm dia. pvc pipe at 1:100 laid across Horsebarrack Lane to the rear of the Theatre.

Also included as part of these new works are new ACO M100D and M150D channel drains as shown on the attached drawings.

The new storm water drainage facilities will connect to the existing storm water sewers within the Abbey Quarter site (formerly Smithwick's Brewery) which discharge via an existing interceptor to the adjacent River Breagagh.

7.2 Proposed Storm Water Management

As part of the new park development, it is proposed to implement a Storm water management system that incorporates as much as possible sustainable urban drainage system (SuDS) features.

As part of the storm water management design an assessment of various suds features was carried out, with the following outcomes.

The site due to its urban location, constrained size and extent of existing and proposed structures was not deemed suitable for large scale infiltration via soakaways or infiltration blankets.

The use of rain gardens, filter strips, swales and bio retention areas were also investigated and due to the restrictions imposed on the site, in terms of regarding the site levels for drainage by shallow ESB duct infrastructure (cover to ducts is as low as 100 – 400mm) means that these elements were also excluded.

The remaining suds features that are available and will be incorporated in the park development include permeable paving and storm water attenuation with interception storage.

7.3 Gravity System

There is no pipe network included in the park design, again due to site constraints a system of channel drains has been identified as the most appropriate solution for the gravity drainage system within the Park.

These channel drains have been selected based on manufacturers published data and designed to have sufficient capacity for rainfall events in accordance with the Modified Rational Method, utilising rainfall data for Kilkenny from Met Eireann.

The storm frequency proposed is 1 in 5 year, thereby ensuring an appropriate level of service for the storm drainage system. The time of entry proposed is 4 minutes in accordance with Recommendations for Site Development Works.

The channel drains to be adopted are M100D & M150D ACO (or equivalent) channel drains with slotted inlets. The channel drains will be a combination of constant invert drains laid to falls with the site and also sloping invert drains laid along the boundary with Horsebarrack lane where gradients are shallow.

The channel drain systems will be provided with silt boxes for cleaning and maintenance in accordance with the manufacturers recommendations.

7.4 Attenuation Design

As the site is not deemed suitable for infiltration drainage systems and given that the park area is being upgraded in terms of paving and formal drainage and includes the conversion of a grassed area at the rear of the Theatre, it has been deemed appropriate to include a small scale attenuation system with the drainage designs.

This attenuation system will also help mitigate impacts from the upgraded park drainage on the existing 150mm storm water sewers in the area and prevent overloading of these sewers.

The storm water flow from the attenuation systems will be controlled by means of *hydro brake* flow control devices which will have a maximum outflow equivalent to the green field run off.

The level of outfall from the site has been set at 5l/s which is much less that the existing urban run-off from the site which is estimate at approx. 14 l/s based on rainfall intensity of 50mm/hr.

The storm water attenuation systems will consist of proprietary underground geocellular tank systems fully engineered for silt control, cleaning and maintenance and designed to cater for the volumes associated with the 30-year and 100-year events. Typical details are shown in drawing 0015/0016.

The tank will have a capacity of 11m3 for the 100 year event as shown in the design sheet included with this note.

As part of the stormwater management system and in order to comply with the GDSDS (Greater Dublin Strategic Drainage Study), it is intended to prevent the first 5mm of rainfall, generated from the park from reaching the public sewers, by providing interception storage.

The attenuation systems will include an isolator row for the interception, storage and infiltration of the first flush from the park as recommended. It is proposed to provide this storage / infiltration capacity in a stone layer provided as part of the attenuation system.

7.5 Permeable Paving

It is proposed that the new parking bays will be provided with a permeable paving system which will be unlined to allow infiltration to ground. A total of 116m2 of permeable paving is to be provided.

It has been found that the quality of water discharged from permeable paving is comparable to that discharged from a modern day wastewater treatment plant. The stone layers and geotextile at the base act as a trickle filter which catches organic matter, silt and loam. Hydrocarbons are digested within the sub-base by a population of naturally occurring microbes.

It has been determined by specialist suppliers that approximately 30% of water entering the permeable paving system is lost through evaporation and will never leave the system in the form of exit water. Furthermore, it is estimated here that an additional 30 - 40% of water entering the permeable paving system shall be lost through soil absorption together with evapotranspiration.

8.0 CONSULTATION PROCESS

8.1 **Public Consultation Process**

The proposed development at Watergate Park was available for public consultation from Monday November 1st 2021 until Friday November 26th 2021 inclusive. The latest time and date for receipt of submissions on the development was 4.00pm on Friday December 10th 2021.

8.2 Parking Provision / Site Boundary

Parking provision has been increased at the request of Kilkenny County Council to include 10 no. standard short stay parking spaces and one accessible parking space. This has resulted in a minor revision to the Site Boundary to the North of the site, which is incorporated into the latest Part 8 Drawings.

8.3 Submission from NCBI (National Council for the Blind of Ireland)

The submission made by NCBI was reviewed by the design team to ensure that all aspects of the park would comply with best practice, as set out in the following sections.

Comfort Zone & Braille Trail

The detailing of Watergate Urban Park will ensure the continuity of the Abbey Quarter Braile Trail in its hardscape design. The Braille Trail will be integrated into the main route, or thoroughfare, through the site and will help to define the comfort zone. The comfort zone will follow the southern side of the main route through the site, and the Braille Trail will be located along its southern edge. The detailing of the Braille Trail unit will be consistent with the units already in use in the vicinity in both dimensions, design and configuration.

During detail design, consultation with NCBI and / or local user groups will guide the extension of the Braille Trail to direct vulnerable users to features within the space, making the Park more inclusive.

Obstacle Free

The full width of the main route through, including the comfort zone will be maintained free of obstacles during regular, everyday use. Occasionally, during programmed, curated events access to the site will be controlled for all visitors and this main route through will be suspended until the event is over. During these events, the swivel seating proposed as part of the scheme may be unlocked and rotated to occupy parts of the main route space while it's function as a through route is temporarily suspended. After any such event, protocols will be in place to ensure that the main route through is restored to an obstacle-free condition.

Surface Materials

Surface materials for Watergate Park will be consistent with adjacent schemes and will avoid visually confusing patterns and colour selections. In order to tie-in with the proposed paving scheme to Horse Barrack Lane, the main route through the site will use a similar palette of 300 x 100 silver granite paving units in a simple running bond, laid traverse to the direction of travel. The seating area within the Park will use 600 x 200 granite units in a blend of silver and mid-grey to match that used along Horse Barrack Lane. There is a low level of contrast between these two granite colours and the laying pattern will be a simple running bond. All paving units will be specified with slip-resistant finishes avoiding finishes prone to glare in wet or dry conditions.

Street Furniture

There are three types of seating proposed for Watergate Urban Park; seating integrated into a timber island planter, seating integrated to the boundary planting and seating that is designed to pivot to allow for alternative configurations during programmed space events. In addition, there will be a copy covering part of the route through and event space. Other minor site furnishings such as litter bins and fonts will be selected and located at detail design.

All site furnishings will be detailed and specified to ensure adequate visual contrast with the silver and grey granite specified for the surface design. The edges of furnishings will be rounded to mitigate against injury in the event that a pedestrian walks into them. support poles, lighting poles etc. will be designed to stand out visually whether by materials contrast or using conspicuity markings.

Regarding the arrangement of the rotating bench seating, the degree of public access for rearranging these elements can be addressed in consultation with NCBI and other vulnerable user groups during Detailed Design stage.

Signage & Lighting

The detailed design and specification of lighting will be consistent with those in current and future use in the vicinity of Watergate Park. Any signage within Watergate Park will adhere to the signage language and palette of fixtures in use across the Abbey Quarter.

ооо с насе о окольна терота = осторнала от такадаке отокат с истаниятеля он сег, клиженну, со, клиженну

FLADUETU

9.0 RECOMMENDATION

Kilkenny County Council's Intention Regarding Proposed Development

Proposed Development:

Part 8 Proposal Watergate Urban Park, Parliament Street, Kilkenny.

I recommend that Kilkenny County Council proceed with the proposed development in accordance with the plans made available for public inspection and taking into account the recommendations made by the Planning and other Service Departments.

SIGNED

Lim Bulles

Tim Butler, Director of Services.

Ian Gardner, Senior Engineer.

10.0APPENDICES

APPENDIX A - ATTENUATION DESIGN

AC =+U	Project: Waterpale Urban Park		Calc. She			PLACE
	A CORT ARK					Ang
	District on the		Calculatio	ns by		Anç
	Project No: Dea		MJP			
	~~		Checked b MJP	Y		0
	Drawing ret.		Date			T: + 35
	NA		30.07.21			E: engine erin W: wa
		TTENUATION		-		
sign Deta:						
and the second	Station Name:	Kilkenny				
	Annual Bainfalt	826	mm			
emable Outlow:	Outflow (0) = Refer to Enclosed Obar Ca	5.0	Litres / se			
	Discharge rate is in accord		Criterion 2,1	River Re	gime Protectio	a
tchment Details :		0 0 2				
	Total Area :	1024	(m ²)	0		
	Roof Area :	54	(m ²)	0	95%	T
	Road/Hardstanding =	650	(m ²)	0	80%	ł
	Permeable Paving =	116	(m ²)	0	20%	t
	Open Area =	204	(m ²)	0	5%	t
						1
	Effective Area of Catchm	ent (A)	0.060		in ²	1
ntall Data ;						•
AT PEAK TOP	Return Period (Yrs)	100 year				
			-			
	Storm Duration (D)	Rainfall (R)				
	(min)	(mm)				
	15	23.0	_			
	30	29.0				
	60	36.0	_			
	120	43.0	-			
	240	51.0	-			
	720	58.0	4			
	1440	82.0	-			
	2880	96.0				
low Volume Equation :						
	Reinfall (R)	Intensity	Inflow		Outflow (0)	Storage Req'd (5)
Storm Duration (D)	(m ³ /ha)	(mm/hr)	(m)	Sec. 1	(m ³)	(m)
(min)				-	5	
(min) 15	253	101.20	15		9	10
(min) 15 30	253 319	63.80	19		.0	
tmin) 15 30 60	253 319 396	63.80 39.60	19	_	18	6
tmin) 15 30 60 120	253 310 396 473	63.80 39.60 23.65	19 24 29		36	
tmin) 15 30 60	253 319 396 473 561	63.80 39.60 23.65 14.03	19 24 29 34		36 72	7
(min) 15 30 60 120 240	253 310 396 473	63.80 39.60 23.65 14.03 10.63	19 24 29 34 39		36 72 108	7
tmin) 15 30 60 120 240 360	253 319 396 473 551 638	63.80 39.60 23.65 14.03 10.63 6.42	19 24 29 34 39 47		36 72 108 215	
(min) 15 30 60 120 240 360 720	253 319 396 473 561 638 770	63.80 39.60 23.65 14.03 10.63 6.42	19 24 29 34 39 47		36 72 108 215	
tmin) 15 30 60 120 240 360 720 1440 2880 miniat (A) inclues a 10% (253 319 396 473 551 638 770 902 1056 provision for dimate change I \$000 storm to be used to a	63.80 39.60 23.65 14.03 10.63 6.42 3.76 2.20	19 24 29 34 39 47 55 64	ume, wh	36 72 108 215 432 854	7
tmin) 15 30 60 120 240 360 720 1440 2880 minfd (A) inclues a 10% (DSDS; Site critical dura	253 319 396 473 551 638 770 902 1056 provision for dimate change I \$000 storm to be used to a	63.80 30.50 23.65 14.03 10.63 6.42 3.76 2.20 as per GDSDS ssess attenuation	19 24 29 34 39 47 55 64	ume, wh	36 72 108 215 432 854	7 -3 -3 -4 -4 -4 -4

APPENDIX B - EIA SCREENING DETERMINATION

То:	Tim Butler, Director of Services
From:	Arlene O' Connor, Senior Executive Planner
Proposal:	Part VIII proposal – Watergate Urban Park at Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street, Kilkenny.
Re:	Environmental Impact Assessment – Screening for Environmental Impact Assessment Report (EIAR).

Planning Legislation:

Planning and Development Regulations 2001-2021, Schedule 5, Part 1 and 2

European Union (Planning and Development) (Environmental Impact Assessment) Regulations 2018 Article 75 which amends Article 120 of the Planning and Development Regulations 2001-2021 Planning and Development Act 2000 – 2021

Characteristics of Project

Under this Part VIII proposal, Kilkenny Council are proposing to create a new Watergate Urban Park which will provide for:

An urban park, creating a link between Abbey Street and Parliament Street with the adjacent Abbey Quarter Development, for cyclists and pedestrians. Outdoor seating for everyday use will also be provided, as well as selective use for outdoor performances.

The entrance on the Parliament Street side of this urban park is formed under a canopy, composed of a steel frame structure clad in polycarbonate sheeting, to allow light filter through but which can also act as a shelter during bad weather.

Location

The new urban park is proposed on lands immediately adjacent to the Watergate Theatre, to the south, east and north east of the building, bounding both Parliament Street and Horse Barrack Lane. Presently the lands are used as a parking area with a small open space area. There is a mobile phone infrastructure kiosk on the car parking area presently, and this will be replaced with a smaller unit.

Type and characteristics of potential impact

From assessing the documentation associated with the proposed Urban Park, it is considered that the proposed development works are significantly below sub threshold Part 2 activities and having regard to the environmental sensitivities of this area and the potential impacts based on the following environmental factors;

- Population and human health
- Biodiversity, with particular attention to special and habitats protected under the Birds and Habitats Directives
- Land, soil, water, air and the landscape
- Climate
- Interaction between above
- Expected effects from relevant major accidents and / or disasters

it is determined that no Environmental Impact Assessment Report is required.

An Appropriate Assessment Screening report was also carried out by the Planning Authority, in relation to the proposed Part VIII works at the Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street in Kilkenny City and these concluded that significant impacts on any Natura 2000 site cannot be ruled out therefore it was determined that a Stage 1 Appropriate Assessment Screening Report is required in relation to this project.

Conclusion

It is determined that based on the above preliminary examination, there is no real likelihood of significant effects on the environment arising from the proposed development works which are for a new Watergate Urban Park and therefore it is recommended that no Environmental Impact Assessment Report is required for this Part VIII proposal at the Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street, Kilkenny.

Signed: Arlene O' Connor, Senior Executive Planner, Kilkenny County Council. 7/9/2021

APPENDIX C - AA SCREENING

Habitats Directive Project Screening Assessment

Table 1: Project Details

Development Consent Type	Part 8
Development Location	Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street, Kilkenny City
Planning File Ref	P.8/5/21
Description of the project	Watergate Urban Park

Table 2: Identification of Natura 2000 sites (SACs and SPAs) which may be impacted by the proposed development

Please answer the following five questions in order to determine whether there are any Natura 2000 sites which could potentially be impacted by the proposed development. If the answer to all of these questions is no, significant impacts can be ruled out for habitats and bird species. No further assessment is required. Please refer to tables 3 and 4 where the answer to any of these questions is yes.

		Y/N
1	ONE- OFF HOUSE /SMALL EXTENSION/ ALTERATION TO EXISTING BUILDING	N/A
1a	Is the development a one- off house/small extension/alternation to existing building within an SAC/SPA or within 100m of an SAC/SPA and likely to discharge pollutants or nutrients of a significant nature and amount to surface water within catchments of and SAC/ SPA as part of its construction or operational phase (including the installation of waste water treatment systems; percolation areas; septic tanks within SAC/SPA or very close proximity)?. If the answer to the above question is: - no, then no appropriate assessment required - yes, then an appropriate assessment is required - not sure, then an appropriate assessment is required in accordance with the precautionary principle	N/A
2	DEVELOPMENTS OTHER THAN THOSE DESCRIBED IN 1 ABOVE	Yes
2a	Impacts On Freshwater Habitats Is the development within a Special Area of Conservation whose qualifying interests include freshwater habitats, or in the catchment of same and does the development propose to discharge water to or abstract water from the habitat? Sites to consider: Lower River Suir, River Barrow, River Nore. Habitats to consider: Alluvial Wet Woodland, (Lower River Suir), Dry Heath (some steep slopes along River Barrow and its tributaries) Rivers, Streams, Lakes and Lagoons, Old Oak Woodland, floating river vegetation,	Yes
	Species to consider: River Lamprey, Brook Lamprey, Freshwater Pearls Mussel, Nore Freshwater Pearl Mussel, Crayfish, Twaite Shad, Atlantic Salmon, Otter, Vertigo Moulinsiana,	
2b	Impacts On Wetland Habitats Is the development within a Special Area of Conservation whose qualifying interests include wetland habitats, or likely to discharge water to or abstract water from the wetland?	No

		Y/N
2c	Impacts on Intertidal and Marine Habitats Is the development located within a Special Area of Conservation whose qualifying interests include intertidal and marine habitats and species, or within the catchment of same and likely to discharge water to or abstract water from the habitats.	No
	Sites to consider: Lower River Suir Habitats to consider: Atlantic Salt meadows, Mudflats, sandflats, saltmarsh, estuary	
	Species to consider: Sea Lamprey, River Lamprey, Brook Lamprey, Freshwater Pearl Mussel, Crayfish, Twaite Shad, Atlantic Salmon, Otter.	
2d	Impacts On Woodlands And Grasslands Is the development within a Special Area of Conservation whose qualifying habitats include terrestrial habitats, or in close proximity to same with a likely ecological impact?.	No
	Sites to consider: Spa hill and Clomantagh Hill, Cullahil Mountain, River Barrow, River Nore, Lower River Suir	
	Habitats to consider: Alluvial Wet Woodlands (River Nore below Inistioge and River Suir at Fiddown Island and Carrick on Suir), Eutropic tall herb vegetation (River Suir at Fiddown Island and Carrick on Suir), and grasslands (Spa hill and Clomantagh Hill, Cullahil Mountain)	
	Oak Woodlands in old estates next to the Nore and Barrow	
	Species to consider: Greenwinged, Frog and Bee Orchids (Cullahill and Clomantagh Hill), Nettle Leaved Bellflower and Autumn Crocus	
2e	Impacts On Birds Is the development within a Special Protection Area, or likely to discharge water to same or likely to have another significant impact on the habitats of Birds in same?.	No
	Sites to consider: River Nore	
	Species to consider: River Nore: Kingfisher (Alcedo Atthis) – Nesting in river banks	TR.

Table 3: Determination of possible impacts on Natura 2000 sites. Where it has been identified in table 2 that there is a Natura 2000 site within the potential impact zone of the proposed development, it is necessary to try to determine the nature of the possible impacts. Please answer the following questions as appropriate.

1.	Impacts on designated freshwater habitats (rivers, lakes streams and lagoon	ns).
	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2a in table 2 was yes.	
	Does the development involve any of the following:	
1.1	Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge	Yes
1.2	Abstraction from surfacewater or groundwater within 1km of SAC/SPA.	No
1.3	Removal of topsoil within 100 m of watercourses with potential for surface water runoff.	Yes
1.4	Infilling or raising of ground levels within 100m of watercourses with potential for surface water runoff.	No
1.5	Construction of drainage ditches within 1km of SAC/SPA.	No
1.6	Construction within a floodplain or within an area liable to flood.	No
1.7	Crossing or culverting of rivers or streams within 1km of SAC/SPA.	No

1.8	Storage of chemicals hydrocarbons or organic wastes within 100 m of a watercourse.	No
1.9	Development of a large scale which involves the production of an EIS.	No
1.10	Development of quarries, particularly where abstraction is below water table.	No
1.11	Development of windfarms within 1km of an SAC or with the risk of runoff to an SAC/SPA, particularly during construction.	No
1.12	Development of pumped hydro electric stations.	No
2	Impacts on designated wetland habitats (bog, heath, marsh, fen).	1
	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2b in table 2 was yes.	
	Does the development involve any of the following:	
2.1	Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge.	N/A
2.2	Construction of roads or other infrastructure on peat habitats within 1km of a Natura 2000 site of which qualifying interests include peat, fen or marsh. (Only Peat habitat at Bruckana – consider Galmoy fen – impact unlikely	N/A
2.3	Development of a large scale within 1km within a Natura 2000 site, whose qualifying features include fen or marsh, which involves the production of an EIS.	N/A
3	Impacts on designated intertidal and marine habitats (mudflats, sandfla reefs and sea cliffs).	its, es
	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following:	
3.1	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes.	N/A
3.1	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the	N/A N/A
	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of piers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine	
3.2	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of piers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Dredging within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include	N/A
3.2	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of piers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Dredging within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the	N/A N/A
3.2 3.3 3.4	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of piers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Dredging within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge. Removal of topsoil or infilling within 100m of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats where potential for surface water runoff	N/A N/A N/A
3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of piers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Dredging within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge. Removal of topsoil or infilling within 100m of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats where potential for surface water runoff exists. Development of a large scale within 1km of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats, which involves the	N/A N/A N/A N/A
3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of piers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Dredging within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge. Removal of topsoil or infilling within 100m of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats where potential for surface water runoff exists. Development of a large scale within 1km of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats, which involves the production of an EIS.	N/A N/A N/A N/A
3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of plers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Dredging within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge. Removal of topsoil or infilling within 100m of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats where potential for surface water runoff exists. Development of a large scale within 1km of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats, which involves the production of an EIS. Impacts on other designated woodlands and grasslands (woodland, upland grassland, lowland grassland, coastal grassland including dunes).	N/A N/A N/A N/A
3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2c in table 2 was yes. Does the development involve any of the following: Impacts on intertidal and marine habitats from potential development which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge Development of piers, slipways, marinas, pontoons or any other infrastructure within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Dredging within 5km of a Natura 2000 site whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats. Impacts on watercourses (tributaries, streams, drains) which are remote from the SAC/SPA but may still impact on the SAC/SPA by reason of the nature or quantity of the discharge. Removal of topsoil or infilling within 100m of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats where potential for surface water runoff exists. Development of a large scale within 1km of Natura 2000 sites whose qualifying features include intertidal or marine habitats, which involves the production of an EIS. Impacts on other designated woodlands and grasslands (woodland, upland grassland, lowland grassland, coastal grassland including dunes). Please answer the following if the answer to question 2d in table 2 was yes.	N/A N/A N/A N/A

4.3	Development of a large scale within 1km of Natura 2000 site with woodland, grassland or coastal habitats which involves the production of an EIS.	N/A
5	Impacts on birds in SPAs	1
	Please answer the following if the answer to question 2e in table 2 was yes.	
	Does the development involve any of the following:	
•		
5.2	Erection of wind turbines within 1km of an SPA.	N/A
5.3	All construction works within 100m of SPA (River Nore), including the development of cycle ways or walking routes	
5.4	Infilling of coastal habitats within 500m of intertidal SPA.	N/A
5.5	Works within 1km of coastal SPA which will result in discharges to rivers or streams that are directly connected to designated sites.	N/A

Conclusion: If the answer to question 1 and 2a-e are no or n/a, significant impacts on habitats within Natura 2000 sites and on SPAs can be ruled out. No further assessment is required in relation to habitats or birds. If the answer to any question in table 2 is yes, you may require further information, unless you are satisfied that the project proponents have incorporated adequate mitigation into their design to avoid impacts on the Natura 2000 site (eg water pollution protection measures). Such information should be provided in the form of a Natura Impact Statement which should address the particular issues of concern as identified through the above.

Table 4: Consideration of potential impacts on protected species

Many of our Special Areas of Conservation are designated for species as well as for habitats. These are listed below, alongside the sites for which they are designated. Included is a short list of the types of activities which could have an impact on these species. Please tick if you are concerned that the proposed development could have an impact on these species.

Species	Relevant Sites	Activites which could have impacts on species	Possible Impacts Identified? Y/N
Otter	River Nore River Barrow Lower River Suir	Activities that interfere with river banks.	Yes
	Note: Otters are a strictly protected species. All breeding sites and resting places are protected regardless of whether or not they are within or external to Special Areas of Conservation.		
Atlantic Salmon	River Barrow River Nore Lower River Suir	Activities that interfere with water quality, levels or the river bed;	Yes
River Lamprey		Activities that interfere with water quality, levels or the river bed;	Yes
Brook Lamprey	River Barrow River Nore Lower River Suir	Activities that interfere with water quality, levels or the river bed;	Yes
Sea Lamprey	River Barrow River Nore Lower River Suir	Activities that interfere with water quality or the river bed – estuarine areas;	Yes

Species	Relevant Sites	Activites which could have impacts on species	Possible Impacts Identified? Y/N
Twaite Shad	Lower River Suir	Activities that interfere with water quality or the river bed – estuarine areas;	No
Crayfish	Lower River Suir	Activities that interfere with water quality or the river bed;	No
Freshwater Pearl Mussel	River Barrow River Nore Lower River Suir	Activities that interfere with water quality, levels or the river bed ;	Yes
Nore Freshwater Pearl Mussel	River Nore	Activities that interfere with water quality, levels or the river bed ;	Yes

Conclusion: If the answer to all of the above is no, significant impacts on species can be ruled out. If the answer to any of the above is yes, then further information is likely to be required in relation to potential for impact on that particular species. Where potential impacts are identified on Otters or on Bats outside designated sites, then further information should be sought in the form of a species specific survey. In these cases, appropriate assessment is not required.

Habitats Directive Screening Conclusion Statement

	Part 8
Development Location	Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street, Kilkenny City
Natura 2000 sites within Impact zone	The site is not within a Zone of Impact of the River Nore SAC.
Planning File Ref	P.8/5/21
Description of the project	
Watergate Urban Park Describe how the project or plan (alone or in combi	nation) could affect Natura 2000 cito(c)
The Breagagh River, which is directly feeding approximately 36 metres north / north east of this new infrastructure which will discharge via an ex impact on the River Nore needs to be further asso	site boundary. As stormwater drainage is via xisting interceptor to the Breagagh River, the
	consider if these are likely to be significant.
ir there are potential impacts, explain whether you o	

Significant impacts can be ruled out or AA not required (if project is directly connected or necessary to Management

of Natura 2000 site (determined in consultation with NPWS)),

or

Significant impacts are certain, likely or uncertain (cannot be ruled out), Natura Impact Statement (NIS) is required.

Project must be subject to appropriate assessment.

Documentation reviewed for making of this statement.

Appropriate Assessment Guidelines, 2009 / Kilkenny City and Environs Development Plan 2014 – 2020 / Design Statement dated 30th August, 2021

Completed By	Arlene O' Connor, Senior Executive Planner	
Date	7/8/2021	

APPENDIX D - NCBI SUBMISSION

Submission to Kilkenny County Council Re: Watergate Urban Park Proposed Development

By NCBI – Working for People with Sight Loss

Introduction

NCBI (National Council for the Blind of Ireland) is Ireland's national charity working for the rising number of people affected by blindness and vision impairment. At NCBI we are working every day with people of all ages, people with varying degrees of vision impairment and a smaller percentage of people who are blind. Census 2016 figures show that there are currently 54,810 people with sight loss in Ireland and this number is rising [Source: Census (2016) Census 2016 Results: Profile 3 – An Age Profile of Ireland. Available at www.cso.ie]. The demands on our services are increasing as the population ages and the incidence of age-related sight loss escalates.

In the Design Statement for Watergate Urban Park the park is described as a redefining of Watergate Park into an urban park to provide "a set of flexible spaces that can be configured according to event users, or day to day users, using a combination of fixed and loose furniture to facilitate a change in use" (Design Statement, Pg., 3). In addition, the urban park is also being developed "to provide a thoroughfare for pedestrians and cyclists, linking Abbey Street and Parliament Street with the adjacent Abbey Quarter Development" an area that is "currently undergoing significant regeneration" (Design Statement, Pg., 3).

This submission is benchmarked against the European Standards for Accessibility and Usability of the Built Environment; which were approved in November 2020 by the European Standardization Organisations CEN and CENELEC in the interest of best practice. These are the most current standards within a European context. These standards are applicable across the full spectrum of the built environment; and "are relevant to the design, construction, refurbishment or adaptation, and maintenance of built environments including outdoor pedestrian and urban environments" (European Standards for Accessibility and Usability in the Built Environment, Pg. 8). These standards are developed within the context of Universal Design principles to facilitate equitable and safe use for a wide range of people, including people with disabilities.

As the Watergate Urban Park is adjacent to the Abbey Quarter it is imperative for accessibility and consistency that this area is developed within the same design principles. This will ensure that there is a whole journey or movement approach within the entire area ensuring that this area which is being regenerated is accessibly connected. The development of the area in an equitable way will greatly enhance the area's appeal to people of all ages with varying access requirements for social, economic, cultural and recreational purposes.

This submission will address the following: (1) Thoroughfare for pedestrians and cyclists; (2) Consistent Ground Surface Materials; (3) Street Furniture (4) Visual and Colour Contrast; (5) Signage and (6) Lighting.

Thoroughfare for pedestrians and cyclists

In this submission we are working on the assumption that the through route for pedestrians and cyclists is a shared space. We would define a shared space as one where pedestrians share the space with a moving vehicle and this includes pedal bicycles, e-bikes and e-scooters. Within this shared space area where there will be freedom of movement for pedestrians and cyclists; consideration needs to be given to safety, navigation and the needs of people who do not feel safe using a shared space. According to the European Standards for Accessibility and Usability in the Built Environment "Pedestrian priority has to be achieved in any shared space design with safe coexistence for pedestrians, cyclists and motor vehicle drivers" (European Standards for Accessibility and Usability in the Built Environment, Pg. 82).

In developing the throughfare consideration needs to be given to the provision of a comfort zone, an area which is designed for dedicated pedestrian use. The installation of a Braille Trail in this comfort zone will greatly enhance accessibility for people with access needs; including people who are vision impaired or blind. A Braille Trail can be described as a pathway of tiles with ridges to indicate the direction of travel along the trail; and tiles with raised dots warn of changes in direction or upcoming hazards. The Braille Trail tiles with ridges are approximately 300mm in width. The Braille Trail is part of the overall design for the Abbey Quarter to provide accessible pathways and the continuation of the Braille Trail into the Watergate Urban Park is essential to ensure equitable access throughout the entire area. This accessible route would also benefit other people with access needs, including those with learning or cognitive impairments. As a wayfinding tool it would highlight the route with its distinctive texture and contrasting colour with the

surrounding paving. It is critical that the 'comfort zone'/dedicated pedestrian pavement is of adequate width for the expected pedestrian density, is continuous between junctions and links with accessible designated pedestrian crossings. There should also be adequate space alongside the Braille Trail to provide an obstacle free route for other pedestrians including those who use a variety of mobility aids. It is imperative that consideration is given to extending the Braille Trail on those routes which connect the Watergate Urban Park with the city centre.

Consistent Ground Surface Materials

To assist people with sight loss in independent movement and way finding there needs to be a consistent use of ground surface materials on any throughfare or comfort zone in the Watergate Urban Park and on the routes that link the area to the broader city centre. This means that in each of these types of areas that the same materials are used to allow for easier identification of an area and its function. Confusion can result where different ground surface materials are used in areas with the same function throughout a scheme; as people with sight loss utilise the recognition of materials and textures underfoot to establish location. All ground surface materials should preferably be in a matt finish to prevent glare from daylight or artificial light; and surfaces should also be slip resistant and not appear to be slippery. Complex or busy patterns in paving should also be avoided as they can cause visual confusion.

Street Furniture

Street furniture, such as the permanent seating which is being planned for the Watergate Urban Park, needs to be of sufficient colour contrast to the base of the seating and to the ground surface material. The permanent seating should also have rounded rather than sharp edges to mitigate against injury if a pedestrian does walk into them. All street furniture should be regular in shape, extend all the way to the ground, and be positioned in a uniform pattern so that vision impaired/blind pedestrians do not unexpectedly come in contact with a piece of street furniture which could result in injury.

Visual and Colour Contrast

People with sight loss benefit from the use of colour contrasting materials to differentiate adjacent surfaces. Colour contrast also assists in identifying key features and their backgrounds such as street furniture, lighting poles and any other fixed structures on the ground; and the colours used should be non-reflective. Visually contrasting bands on bollards and items such as lighting poles assist with identification, and on tall poles two contrasting bands identifiable from a seated and standing position are required. (European Standards for Accessibility and Usability in the Built Environment, Pg. 68). Some people are unable to identify some or all colours. However as most people, including people with sight loss, can identify light and dark this could be used to achieve visual contrast. High visual contrast is required to facilitate the reading of signs and information. High visual contrast is also required to highlight potential hazards in the environment, such as the edges of steps, the edges of elevated areas such as the stage area, and loading bay(s).

Signage

It is essential that the signage used in the Watergate Urban Park is consistent in design and function to signage in the Abbey Quarter. This is to ensure that people are consistently provided with information regarding directions, orientation and general information about places of interest. In order for signs to be accessible consideration needs to be given to the functional placement of signs, to the size of lettering, the ability of signs to be read easily and to be understood; and the colour of the background and foreground on signs to provide good visual contrast; the inclusion of audio and tactile features on signs to assist with wayfinding and to provide information. Directional and information signage is required to be available in accessible formats and to be located at the start of accessible routes or at junctions where navigational information is required. To enhance access to signs it is important that they are placed where it is possible to get close to them but where, in doing so, other pedestrians are not impeded. Braille and raised tactile signs are accessible when they are positioned at a suitable height and angle to be easily read with a finger; braille should be easily located on a sign, raised, domed and comfortable to touch. In addition, raised tactile letters, figures and symbols should contrast visually with the sign to be easily read and understood. Illumination of signs is important so that signs are recognisable and functional at night. It is important that illumination of signs does not produce glare; and this depends on how the sign is placed, the material and the illumination. In

addition the placement of signs is important so that shadows are not created by lighting. (European Standards for Accessibility and Usability in the Built Environment, Pg. 52- 56.)

Lighting

It is imperative that the Lighting Strategy developed for the Abbey Quarter is extended to include the Watergate Urban Park. This is necessary to ensure a safe environment which allows inter-visibility of all those who use the area. Lighting is critical in assisting with wayfinding in the winter months where the days are shorter, along routes and also at pedestrian crossings. It is critical that lighting is adequate for the nature and activity of spaces and that it highlights the main route(s) for people to follow. It is imperative that "accessible routes have adequate uniform lighting across the whole length and width of the route to ensure safe and easy use of the route in dark conditions and facilitate orientation and wayfinding". (European Standards for Accessibility and Usability in the Built Environment, Pg. 64). Increased illumination is required at junctions, to illuminate street furniture and other fixed structure; and to highlight other areas where individuals' safety may be at risk. In addition, care needs to be taken to minimise glare while maximising contrast.

Conclusion

The submission covers essential elements of design which are required within the Watergate Urban Park to facilitate equitable and safe use of the space for people who are blind or vision impaired, ensuring such individuals can freely participate in the economic, cultural and social life of the city. This is essential in order to facilitate freedom of movement for all individuals regardless of access needs in this area of the city which is undergoing extensive regeneration. The implementation of these design principles is an opportunity to extend best practice beyond the Abbey Quarter Urban Park and Street, and will benefit Kilkenny residents and visitors, and support local economic activity and the tourism industry.

Submission prepared by: Geraldine Coyle, NCBI. Contact Details: geraldine.coyle@ncbi.ie National Call Number: 1800 911 250.

Further Information: Chantelle Smith, National Access and Mobility Manager, NCBI. Contact Details: <u>hello@possibilitylab.ie</u> National Call Number: 1800 911 250.

APPENDIX E - PLANNER'S REPORT
Comhairle Chontae Chill Chainnigh Kilkenny County Council Planning Report



To: Tim Butler, Director of Services

From: Arlene O' Connor, Senior Executive Planner

Date: 11/1/2022 Part VIII Ref: P8/05/21

Re: Planning report on proposed Watergate Urban Park, Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street, Kilkenny City.

Part VIII Proposal

The proposal is for a redevelopment of the Watergate Park to an Urban Park. This Park will have the provision of a set of flexible spaces that can be configured according to event users, or a day to day usage, using both fixed and loose furniture to facilitate this change of use. The project also aims to provide a throughfare for pedestrians and cyclists, linking Abbey Street and Parliament Street with the adjacent Abbey Quarter Development.

Zoning

The site falls within a zoning of '*General Business*', within the Kilkenny City and County Development Plan 2021 - 2027, with an objective to provide for general development. The Permissable Uses as defined under Section 2.9.5 of the City and County Development Plan are dwellings, retailing, retail warehousing, wholesale outlets, offices,

public buildings or places of assembly, cultural or educational buildings, recreational buildings, halting sites, hotels, motels, guest houses, clubs, private garages, open spaces, public service installations, medical and related consultants, restaurants, public houses, coffee shops / cafes, petrol stations, car parks, halls or discotheques and other uses as permitted and open for consideration in residential zoning.

Uses also outlined in the Abbey Quarter Masterplan and Urban Design Code within the Abbey Quarter Area.

Those uses open for consideration are open space, workshop or light industry.

Thus this Urban Park would fall under an open space and is therefore acceptable on this zoned land.

Heritage

Protected Structure – None in the immediate area.

Recorded Monument – None on or immediately bounding the site.

ACA – The site falls within the city centre Architectural Conservation Area.

SAC – The site is approximately 35 metres from the Breagagh River to the north west, a feeding tributary of the River Nore cSAC, which lies due east of this site.

pNHA – The site is not within any pNHA.

Zone of Archaeological Potential - The site is located within the Zone of Archaeological Potential, 'KK019-026 City', established under the National Monuments Act.

EIA Conclusion

A preliminary examination of the nature, size and location of the proposed development has been carried out which determines that there is no real likelihood of significant effects on the environment arising from the proposed development. It is therefore concluded that an Environmental Impact Assessment Report (EIAR) is not required.

AA Screening

The Planning Authority as the competent authority carried out an Appropriate Assessment Screening Report on this application. This concluded that as stormwater drainage is via new infrastructure which will discharge via an existing interceptor to the Breagagh River, the impact on the River Nore needs to be further assessed.

The Design Statement for this proposal states in Section 7.1 that as part of this project and collectively with projects planned or permitted on adjacent lands, i.e. the Brewhouse refurbishment and Horsebarrack Lane improvement scheme, a new 150mm dia. pvc pipe will be laid across Horsebarrack Lane to the rear of the Theatre. Presently there are no formal storm water drainage facilities on the site itself with the current park and the loading dock at the rear of the Theatre draining via overland flow to Horsebarrack Lane. Thus this scheme will be improving drainage in this area for an existing flow, rather than increasing loading on drainage facilities in this area.

Relevant Planning Policy and Guidelines

Kilkenny City and County Development Plan 2021 – 2027

Planning History

P.00/990137 – Permission granted to the Watergate Theatre Ltd for a new extension and associated site works.

Pre-Planning Advice

The following was advisable in relation to the future proposal for the Watergate Urban Park;

- The site layout plan should indicate clearly lighting proposed through the park, surface water drainage details and full specifications of all hard and soft landscaping.
- The Breagagh River, which is directly feeding into the River Nore SAC and SPA, lies approximately 36 metres north / north east of this site boundary.
 As stormwater drainage is via new infrastructure which will discharge via an existing interceptor to the Breagagh River, the impact on the River Nore needs to be further assessed in an Appropriate Assessment Screening Report by a qualified ecologist.
- Due to the site being within the City Centre Architectural Conservation Area, an Architectural Heritage Impact Assessment (AHIA) is required along with a Visual Assessment of the proposed development, assessing the impact of this proposal on the ACA within which it is located. This AHIA should be carried out by a Conservation Architect.
- Due to the site being in the Zone of Archaeological Potential, 'KK019-026 City', established under the National Monuments Act, it is recommended that an archaeological assessment is carried out in relation to this proposal.
- A photomontage of how the proposed Urban Park will present itself on this site would be beneficial with the Part 8 application.

Third Party Submissions

This Part VIII proposal was placed on public display from Monday 1st November, 2021 to Friday 10th December, 2021 and 1 submission was received during this timeframe.

National Council for the Blind of Ireland (NCBI)

This submission addresses several areas such as the thoroughfare for pedestrians and cyclists, consistent ground surface materials, street furniture, visual and colour contrast, signage and lighting. This submission talks about this being a shared space area, but consideration needs to be given to safety, navigation and the needs of people who do not feel safe using a shared space. Suggestions as to a Comfort Zone and a Braille Trail within this zone is suggested and that this zone be an obstacle free route for those with mobility issues.

Consistent ground surface materials are also suggested, rather than complex or busy patterns of ground surface, which can cause visual confusion.

All street furniture needs to be design with visually impaired / blind persons in mind, so as to prevent injury.

High visual contrast is required to facilitate the reading of signs and information as well as allowing persons with visual impairment to highlight potential hazards in the environment. Lighting is important within this space to allow accessible routes with safe and easy use in dark conditions and facilitating orientation and wayfinding.

Internal and External Departmental Submissions

Roads – No objection to this proposal, subject to conditions.

Conservation Officer – Supports this proposal, subject to a condition regarding the works being overseen by an Archaeologist, due to the site being within the zone of archaeological potential in Kilkenny City.

Department of Housing, Local Government and Heritage – No report received. *Environment* – No report received.

An Taisce - No report received.

Assessment

This proposal is to redevelop the Watergate Park into an Urban Park. The use is proposed primarily as an outdoor seating space with sheltered areas to be provided to cater for inclement weather conditions. The use of the Park as an outdoor entertainment area will also be utilised sporadically throughout the year, coinciding with festivals and local events. A raised stage area is required in order to facility outdoor performances and this will be covered by a roof and will be such that it could accommodate temporary lighting and sound equipment. An outdoor power supply that can be used for all potential events in this area will also be provided.

This park will have the provision of a set of flexible spaces that can be configured according to event users, or a day to day usage, using both fixed and loose furniture to facilitate this change of use.

Presently the site is a small urban park space with parking facilities also and a mobile phone infrastructural kiosk is also present. The site bounds Horse Barrack Lane and Parliament Street. The project aims to provide a thoroughfare for pedestrians and cyclists, linking Abbey Street and Parliament Street with the adjacent Abbey Quarter Development.

The entrance to Parliament Street will have a canopy to allow for a shelter for inclement weather but the entrance from Horse Barrack Lane will be more open. The boundary on the northern side of the site will be a 6 metre high timber screen with vertical strip lighting incorporated. On the southern boundary, the timber screen will incorporate a facility for temporary lighting and sound equipment. This boundary will screen the rear of the existing hostel along this boundary.

As part of the proposal the unloading area within the car park will be maintained and it is intended to provide a number of parking spaces in the underutilised grass area to the rear of the Theatre, namely 1 no. accessible space, 2 no. EV charging spaces and 5 no. standard short term parking bays (10). In order to carry out such works, the existing mobile phone kiosk will be replaced by a smaller unit and the concrete loading dock behind the Theatre will be removed and replaced with a new hydraulically operated folding loading dock. In relation to servicing and delivery facilities for the Theatre, an Autotrack Swept Path Assessment has been carried out for this the new loading bay.

In relation to existing drainage, the current park drains via overland flow to Horse Barrack Lane as does the loading dock to the rear of the Theatre. New stormwater drainage infrastructure is planned to serve existing permitted developments in the immediate vicinity of this site and it is proposed that a new 150mm dia. Pvc pipe at 1:100 will be laid across Horse Barrack Lane to the rear of the Theatre. These new stormwater drainage facilities will benefit this site and connect to the existing storm water sewers within the Abbey Quarter site which discharge via an existing interceptor to the adjacent River Breagagh. The stormwater management system for this site will incorporate as much as feasible SuDS (Sustainable Urban Drainage System).

A small attenuation area is proposed in what is a grassed area to the rear of the Theatre, designed to cater for the volumes of stormwater associated with 30 year and 100 year events. The tank will have a capacity of 11m3 for the 100 year event.

A submission from the National Council for the Blind was received and the points raised have been noted. The current practice is that all public realm works undertaken in the City by Kilkenny County Council conform to universal design standards and this deals with the accessibility issues raised.

The Conservation Officer requests that all works be overseen by an archaeologist due to the site being in an Architectural Conservation Area and in the Zone of Archaeological Potential in the city and this can be a condition of this Part 8.

The Roads Design Office request that a Construction and Traffic Management Plan of the proposed development be implemented during the construction phase and public lighting be LED technology, with lighting columns set a minimum of 450mm from the edge of any shared surface. All roadmarkings and signage should be in accordance with the Traffic Signs Manual, 2019 and the proposed pivot seats should be positioned that they cannot encroach the pedestrian and cyclist routes on the southern side of the park. A Road Opening Licence is also required in respect of all works affecting the public road. It is also requested that the detailed layout at the interfaces of the proposed development with the public road be subject to agreement with the Area Engineers office. These can be a term of condition of this Part 8 project.

In relation to the redevelopment of this underutilised space to an Urban Park with the potential of thoroughfares from Parliament Street to Horse Barrack Lane and to the Abbey Quarter Site as well as having the potential to create a vibrant usable space which can hold different events, the Planning Authority look favourably upon this redevelopment project in Kilkenny City.

Recommendation

The Planning Authority recommend that this Part 8 application for the proposed Watergate Urban Park, Watergate Theatre, Parliament Street, Kilkenny City, be approved by Kilkenny County Council, subject to the following requirements.

- 1. All groundworks, any new foundations and drainage works shall be overseen by an Archaeologist working under licence from the National Monument Service.
- 2. A Construction and Traffic Management Plan for the proposed development shall be implemented during the construction phase
- 3. Public lighting shall be LED technology, with lighting columns set a minimum of 450mm from the edge of any shared surface.
- 4. All roadmarkings and signage shall be in accordance with the Traffic Signs Manual, 2019.
- 5. The proposed pivot seats shall be positioned that they cannot encroach the pedestrian and cyclist routes on the southern side of the park.
- 6. A Road Opening Licence is required in respect of all works affecting the public road.
- 7. The detailed layout at the interfaces of the proposed development with the public road shall be subject to agreement with the Area Engineers office.

Senior Executive Planner

Date: 24/1/'22

Denis Malone, Senior Planner

Date: 25/1/'22





Pulotic 14 Danual cuar	Existing Site Plan (Kale 1 200) 1.200 1.200 5 10m	ESB Underground Line	Boundary line Demolished Structures	Canopy Rendered State State Wateration State Wateration Rendered Buck work State Buundary State Buundary wood strean	Pared web ing/	Previous primer state value over the entry benominate primer primer benominate the primer benominate the primer benominated by the primer bend by the primer bend by the primer benominated by the	Temporary Lanopy for thrust stage Extends \$000mm from prostemum arch.	Prostrum arch opening for stage area Omentions 6000-3700mm	Wid Bower pursing on green areas Monthain high further screen Screening off the boundary of the Watergrie theater, and the Hostel on the adjutch soe	Stating well of Waterpate theater, proposed mural position	Easing them the Indemnity acceptional with boundary acception Indemnet acceptional with boundary access, between Indefinembers	(white) sound haven exceptioned into the boundary intellinent.	Dyrunns Seating: Proti from a single zoni, allowing the formation of the letting any elements to charge Seats and a strategict to the schedurar (an air rest to exchorther in proups, and also detect. Their valon when performances are taking blace	Pared wathing/ criting issue through the site	Canopy: Partly glazed canopy creaters an entitance to the stream of unccount as a ubener for people using the reating undercastin.	Planter - Planted with wide Forwers, secondary function as a seating area	Centrel Outdoor State Outdoor performance area for Waitergate Theater, with access to be main theater Access node Eovered by a 6000mm timber screen to the paid



					need in concernance on the second								1							
Ste Plan (scale 1 200) 1 200 0 1 5 0 1 5 1 200 1 1 1	All A Activity	Canopy Stage	Paved setting area	Pared wate regi	Flanting scheme to support polinators and urban birds	A Temporary thrust stage. L	Premparary canopy for thrust spreasenum arch	C Protectivem sech opening & 6000n3700mm	GOODATION high turber screen Screening off the boundary of the Watergate Dealer, and the Hotel on the adjutent sole	🚺 Wild flower planting on green a	(B) fissing walk of Wittergate		D Existing cherry tree	B Lighting/ Sound housing incon treatment.	Opnamic Seating: Avent from a single point, allowing the formation of this same anaryperiments to choose seating can be arreaded us the entrations can be it rear to rescheder in groups, and also deret their vision when performances are taking place.	Paved waking/ cycling route th	Changer, Partir glated canopy stre, and functions as a shere undernwath	Planter Planted with red flow bears area		Key:
Sile Pan	6000mm high	Bitte Boundary	With	Retaining Wal	Dynamic Hatey	Used for extra performance	rtage Extends 3000mm from	for stage area. Dimensions	Screening off the boundary 3 the Hotlel on the adjacent	areas	theater, proposed mutal	bbundary screen, between		porated into the boundary	a single pond, allowing the ingerients to change Seats Nubstants can sit next to So direct their vision when	កលាឆ្នាំ។ វេកន ទងខ	plated canopy prestet an entrance to the ont as a thetter for people using the seating	ert, secondary function as a	Covered Outdoor Stage Outdoor performance area for Watergate Theater, with access to the main theater Access route covered by a 6000mm timber screen to the part	





							****	-	_	1	_	SI			A							
Drainage Plan (s. av 1 200) 1 200 1 200 1 1 200 1 1 200 1 20	🕸 🖣 Virgetation 🚽 👘 Virgetation	1	Canopy Rendered Rendered	Paved Set ng ava	Paved walking/ tycle route Setting	Autoport polieutors Dynamic searce		Temporary tanopy for thrust stage protenium arch.	Proternum arch openang for Hage area Demensions 60000,3700mm	6000mm high limber screen Screening off the boundary of the Watergate theater, and the Hostel on the adjucent side.	Wild Rower planting on green areas	Bensing web of Watergate theater, proposed mutal posterion	Lighting incorporated into boundary screen, between	() Luding chemy line	 Lighting! Sound housing incorporated into the boundary treatment 	Oynamo, Sastry. Proof from a single poent, allowing the Combine of the sating annigements to change. Saits each-other is groups, and also direct their vision when performances are taxing place.	Pared watured cooling route through the size	Groop: Party gated canopy centers an entrance to the site, and functions as a sheller fan people uang the seawy underneeth.	Planter: Planted with wild Newers, secondary function as a setting area	Covered Outware State- Outdoor beformance area far Waterate Thater, exh acrea to the runn thears. Acrea route coveredity a 6000mm timber screen to the part.	Key	



nara estas est	Landscape Plan Guer 1 200	Fright of the set of t	Cancer Cancer State Vigetation Vigetation Source Source	Prived sealing and Prived sealin	Pantor that tage Used for extra performance upper a pantor to a performance to a performanc	Temporary canopy for thrust stage. Extends 30 prostenium arch	Procession arch opening for stage area Dimensions 6000a3300mm.	6000mm high timber streen Screening off the boundary of the Watergate theater, and the Hottel on the adjuster size	Instang well of Watergate thester, proposed must position Wide Romer planting on green areas	B Lighting inclusional into boundary screen, between under members.	D Existing charry tree	Bupting/ Sound housing incorporated into the boundary treatment.	Drawns Searup Press from a subje point, allowing the isomation of the searup arrangements to Charge Searu and a surreger as the wanadama, the star set of each other in groups, and also direct thee vision when performances are taking place	Paret waiting/ criting routs though the site	Canopy Party planed canopy creates an entrance to the site, and functions as a sheller for people using the searing underneath	Bunter, Ranted with well flower, secondary function as a safety area	Convert October Vage, October performance aves for Watergate Thrate, who access to the main freater Access roade covered by a 6000mm timber screen to the pair	Key:



	0	0	Ø	0	6 0		0	6	Ø	۵	Θ	0	0
Ste Boundary	Temporary thrust stage by	Temperary canopy for thrust sta proxessum arch.	Prossemum arch opening for 600043700mm	6000mm high timber screen. Screening off the bound of the Watergate theater, and the Hostel on the adventure	Existing wall of Watergate the position Wrid flower planting on green areas	Incorpor, vembers	Existing cherry tree	Lighting Sound housing incorpor Linearment.	Drazer, Scaling Theod from a single point, allowing the formation of the secting assignments to change sensitive and the analysed so the enablicants can be needed sets ofter in proof, and sub-outert litter show when performances are taking place.	Pared wallung/ cycling route thr	Concer Parity glued sincer creates an entrance to the size, and functions as a thinker for people using the waters underneach.	Planter- Planted with wild flower seating area	Crevers Octoor Stee- Outdoor performance area Watergate Treater, with Access to the main theater Acc note covered by a SubDown imber Acrem to the park
dary Cross Section Diversion and more more 500 0007 001	ed for ercra performance	ige Extends 3000mm fram	stage area. Dimensions	reenag off the boundary he Hostel on the adjacent	theater, proposed mural	unduny screen, between		vated into the boundary	single point, allowing the generits to change Sets abstants can ut next to otrect their whom when	אופי זאר גור	preates an <i>entrance</i> to the for people using the seating	s, secondary function as a	ndoor performance erea is to the main theater Ac beriscreen to the park



	0	0	0	0	6	0	0	0	G	۲	6
Site Boundary	Provyjany i Jange Tar Vinus singe Tarresh 2000ee h programma	A my house	klauteen hyph tekent sowers. Sarowryg off the begin of the Housel, meantaining privery	when we die Bassed in Manual Phys.	Listing will of Writerpith Beater, perfored in polyhese.	signing incorporated into boundary screen, liefs sinder revenues.	Esploy there	Lightend Sound Housing Inconjections with the Interdary Investment	Drawnik Saszley: Pacia fran a sagle park, aleaned the threading if the availage arrangements to thread later curs environment on the revealance tars, site available arrangement on process, and paid dend their value when performances on the fighter.	Paven waareg/sychespinate tormage the stee	polymetrich.

A2

Θ

Covered Culdbar Wage- Custoor performeduat and for Vice-regular Trautien webs accept to the intern Streeter Accept court soverind big a SCOOliver Contern Screeter to the guilt

Key:

0

Numer Partes with with Rowers, secondary function by a second your



























Sample planting:

A2



Sample planting scheme- To support pollinators and urban birds



Sample planting scheme- To support pollinators and urban birds



Sample planting scheme- To support pollinators and urban birds



